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Society for the Study of French History

Minutes of a Committee Meeting

held on 9 October 2004 at the Institute of Historical Research, London

Present: Richard Bonney (Chair), Sharif Gemie, Amanda Sackur, Tim Baycroft, Pamela Pilbeam, John Dunne, Luc Racaut, Malcolm Crook, Ian Sygrave, John Strachan, Guy Rowlands, Geoff Watkins, Mike Rapport.

John Strachan, the new postgraduate representative, was welcomed to the committee.

Apologies were received from: Peter Campbell, Bill Doyle, Joe Bergin, Mark Greengrass, Michael Jones, Gwynne Lewis, Penny Roberts.

1) Minutes of the meeting held on 11 October 2003: These were approved.

2) Matters Arising: none.
3) Report from the Trustees: The trustees had agreed:
a) Website: To pay the establishment costs and to continue to pay the annual maintenance costs fort the website.

b) Conference: To offer financial support for the conference held at Warwick, in consideration of the short notice by which the team there had to organise the event.

c) Appointment of new trustee: warm appreciation was expressed for the sterling services of Gwynne Lewis, who now steps down as a Trustee.  A replacement is to be found.  Action: Richard and Mike.
d) Election of new Chair: to be held at the AGM at the Conference at Southampton in July 2005.  Suggestions are to be sent to Mike, who will approach the Trustees.  Action: all.
e) Constitutional relationship between Committee and Trustees: it was clarified that initiative lies with the committee, which makes requests to the trustees.  The latter may approve or disapprove of the requests, but they do not initiate them.  The Chair of Society and the Convener of the Trustees should not, in principle, be the same person. 
4) Report from the Secretary: Mike Rapport is standing down as Secretary and is to be replaced by Amanda Sackur.  None the less, due approval will be required at the AGM at Southampton.  In the meantime, Mike and Amanda will work together to ease the transition.
a) Grants: The trustees were thanked for their work in making the awards of the postgraduate grants.  The crop of applicants was greater in number this year, a welcome development due to the new terms by which research postgraduates at any level could now apply.  It was noted that the new system allowed for a wider distribution of funds to help younger scholars.  The winners in 2004 were:
- Rémy Ambühl, (Nottingham), £250 for ‘The prisoners of the battle of Agincourt’

- Isobel Brooks (Royal Holloway, London), £500 for ‘The Ideal of Self-Sacrifice in Revolutionary France’

- Jennifer Dueck (Merton College, Oxford), £500 for ‘Cultural Forms of French Propaganda in the French mandates of the Levant, 1936-48’

- Stephanie Hare-Cuming (LSE), £400 for ‘Maurice Papon’

- Chris Pearson (Bristol), £400 for ‘Landscapes of resistance and exclusion: war, nature, and memory in South Eastern France, 1940-44’

- Patsy Peel (Open University), £250 for ‘Three French Writers, the Académie Française and the experience of Vichy’

- John Strachan (Manchester), £500 for ‘Colonising the coloniser: culture and power in European Algeria, c. 1870-1930’

- Richard Taws (UCL), £500 for ‘Circulation and Authority: print culture and the fabrication of political identity in revolutionary Paris, 1789-1799’.

It was clarified that the new deadline for applications for the grants will remain at 1 February, until reviewed at the Committee meeting in October 2006.  Action: Mike and Amanda to advertise.
b) ‘The Bee and the Eagle’ conference, September/October 2006: a request had been made by the German History Society for support from the SSFH for a conference to be held at the German Historical Institute to mark the bicentenary of the collapse of the Holy Roman Empire.  Some reservations were expressed:

a) About the title of the conference, which seemed a little naïf.

b) About the precise timing of the conference: would it be held during a weekend (when more colleagues would be available), while for others late October might be difficult owing to professional commitments.

The committee none the less voted to ask to Trustees to provide £750 to support this event.  These funds would be entrusted to Alan Forrest, the organiser from the French history side: he would use his own judgment as to how this money would be best deployed.  When making this decision, the committee recognised that:

a) That the conference programme maintains a fifty-fifty split between French and German perspectives.

b) That the conference offers a fine opportunity for collaboration with another leading learned society.
c) That such co-operation opens the way for other collaborative ventures, including dialogue with Modern and Contemporary France.

d) That it sets a precedent for the Society to move beyond its annual conference and to promote other events.

e) That such ventures would be in addition to, and not a replacement of, the SSFH’s annual conference. 

f) The GHI is an excellent venue.

g) That the Society, and the Ralph Gibson Fund in particular, is in good financial health (see item 7, below).

It was also noted, moreover, that the following conditions might be placed on the funds:

a) That in any publication, the support of the Society for the Study of French History be acknowledged.

b) That the conference organisers reconsider the title ‘The Bee and the Eagle’.

c) That, as a suggestion (not a condition), precedents and legacies of 1806 be discussed.

Mike was to write a letter to the Trustees, outlining these ideas and requesting the funds.  Action: Mike.
One new postgraduate representative is still required and can be elected at the Annual General Meeting at Southampton.  The Committee was asked to find likely candidates before then.  Action: all.
5) Report from the Editor of the Website: John reported that some teething problems had been troubleshot and that a student from the School of Computing was to work as the webmaster.  It was recognised that such a student would have deadlines and examinations to contend with.  New actions were being introduced, allowing visitors to search the site and for the website to archive items.
John raised the question as to how far the Society might get better value and use from the website.  It was suggested that a head counter be placed on the website, to record the number of hits, and that an e-mail circulation list could be drafted to inform the French history community of the site’s existence.  Pamela offered her e-mail distribution list for this purpose and to help the membership secretary (item 6(a), below).
6) Report from the Membership Secretary: Membership stood at 227 in the UK, 50 overseas and 5 institutional.  Keeping track with members who have moved and who, consequently, do not reply to mail from the Society, nor receive the newsletter, has proven to be a difficult task.  None the less, an agreement had been reached with Oxford University Press, by which it would handle membership subscriptions for three years, though it was made clear that Guy must have the master-list and that OUP would liaise with Guy, keeping him informed of any changes to their database.   Meanwhile, it was agreed that:
a) The members of the committee would check their e-mail address books and forward any details of any French historians to Guy.  Committee members were asked for their help in dealing with any discrepancies between the membership list and the changed details of SSFH members.  Action: all.
b) An electronic form would be put on the website, allowing members to inform the Society of any changes in circumstance.  Action: John.
c) A permanent advertisement would be published in the French Historian, reminding members to keep the Society abreast of any changes in their details.  Action: Luc.
7) Report from the Treasurer: The current account stood at £2037.73 and this was after the grants had been paid out.  The Post Office (INVAC) account stands at £7347.54, while the Ralph Gibson Fund currently sits at £41,538.46, although £3,000 was to be paid out immediately for the website.  The Society has therefore spent all that was agreed would be spent on various projects and, despite the expenditure, the Ralph Gibson Fund had grown by a further £3,000 in the last year.  Ideas were mooted for support for further projects, such as a postgraduate conference, regional history conferences and a sixth form conference.  It was also noted that:
a) The Society had agreed to support the conference at Southampton with £1,500 as a reserve to cover costs, should the need arise.

b) The Society has made an agreement, in principle, to do the same for the 2006 conference, but this would then be subject to a biennial review.
8) Report from the Conference Officer:
(a) Warwick Conference, 2004: Penny Roberts had forwarded a report, saying that the conference had yielded an income of £6319.63 from delegates’ fees, publishers, support from the Royal Historical Society, the British Academy and the University of Warwick.  The bill came to £7356.49, leaving a deficit of £1036.86, which, by prior agreement, would be met by the Society.

(b) Southampton Conference, 2005: Joan Tumblety reported that the conference organisers had received no less than forty abstracts, although these were mostly from outside the UK and the deadline for proposals had been extended to 1 November 2004.  Two keynote speakers had confirmed, though responses were still being awaited from two others.  Funding was being applied for from the Royal Historical Society and the British Academy and Jackie Clarke has been liaising with the French Embassy.  Details of venue, accommodation, food, etc., had been sorted out, and the conference had been advertised through various media, including a website:

http://www.wsa.soton.ac.uk/ssfh/index.htm
Joan raised two questions:

a) SSFH funding for postgraduates.  This was rejected on the grounds that the Society already subsidises a reduced rate for these students.

b) A special issue of French History: Malcolm said that he would be agreeable to this, subject to the articles being suitably wide-ranging.  All correspondence regarding this should go through him.  
(c) 2006 and future conferences: Peter Campbell had offered Sussex for 2006; Guy Rowlands had offered Durham in 2007, while Stephen Tyre has suggested Saint Andrews for 2008.
9) Report from the Editor of French History: The flow of copy is good, with a good balance between the periods and subjects.  There was a slight delay in the appearance of the September issue and the December number will be out late, but there is plenty of copy for the 2005 volume.  The question of submission of articles in French was discussed and it was agreed that the Trustees would be asked for funds to pay for a certain number of translations.  Action: Richard. 

10)
Report from the Editor of the French Historian: The question was raised as to whether or not the paper version newsletter might be replaced by an e-version only.  It was agreed that the paper version would continue, but that copies of the newsletter would be archived, one issue behind, on the website.  Luc reported that members simply do not contribute to the newsletter: once the membership lists had been redressed, all members would be invited to contribute.  Luc is standing down as editor and seeks a replacement one year from now.  Action: all.
11) Report from the Schools Organiser: Ian has served as schools organiser for no less than sixteen years now.  He is now retired from a career in teaching and the pace of change in the curriculum is such that he fears he can no longer perform the job, though he would be happy to offer help and expertise for the next person to fill the post.  Mike was asked to approach two likely candidates to replace Ian, who was warmly thanked for his long and dedicated service to the Society.  Action: Mike.
12) Other Business:

a) The future of the study of French History in the UK: it was suggested that, to defend the subject, there was a need for a more active coalition of Francophone societies.  There was a need to discuss how the subject could be promoted: this discussion could take place in the pages of the French Historian; the French Institute might be approached to host an event with SSFH participation and joint discussions might be held with the Society for Modern and Contemporary France.  Moreover, a round table might be held at the conference: Joan and Jackie could be asked whether or not there is space on the programme.

b) ‘Grey-listing’ of London Met and Nottingham: the situation was explained and clarified.  A form of words would be found to state the Society’s position on this.
13) Date of next meeting: At the Southampton conference, though one may be called in April.  Otherwise, matters of importance will be dealt with by e-mail discussion.
Mike Rapport

26 October 2004.
